
UN atomic energy agency looks to boost
ongoing contribution to sustainable
development

30 May 2017 – Nuclear science and technology are essential in helping
countries address the twin challenges of ensuring reliable energy supplies
while curbing greenhouse gas emissions, the head of the United Nations atomic
agency told some 1200 participants at the opening of an international
conference today in Vienna.

The Conference on the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) Technical
Cooperation Programme, which runs from 30 May to 1 June in the Austrian
capital, will highlight the Agency’s role in providing development
assistance, discuss future partnership opportunities and examine the way
forward on the Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs).

After welcoming member States and other partners, IAEA Director General
Yukiya Amano said: “Science and technology are critical for development.
Transferring nuclear technology to developing countries is core IAEA
business. Partnerships are an essential element of our work.”

“The technical cooperation programme has improved the health and prosperity
of millions of people,” Mr. Amano said. “I have seen for myself in visits to
developing countries all over the world that technical cooperation projects
deliver huge benefits to individuals, families and entire communities.”

Partnerships key to sharing nuclear science and technology

In 2016 alone, the IAEA technical cooperation programme delivered support to
146 countries and territories, including 37 least developed countries.

Highlighting two key partnerships which help the IAEA to deliver assistance,
he said: “Together with the UN Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), the
IAEA deploys nuclear techniques to help increase food production, manage
pollution, reverse land degradation and restore soils. We work with the World
Health Organization (WHO) to help improve the availability of radiotherapy
and nuclear medicine.”

Nuclear technology contributing to development

Lifting people out of poverty to support sustainable development was also the
central topic in the opening speech of the conference.

“Energy is indispensable for development,” he told the audience, stressing
that “huge increases in energy supply will be required in the coming decades
to support economic development and lift some 2.6 billion people out of
energy poverty.”

He went on to say that many member States believe nuclear power can help them
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to address the twin challenges of ensuring reliable energy supplies, while
curbing greenhouse gas emissions.

“Nuclear power is one of the lowest-carbon technologies available to generate
electricity” Mr. Amano pointed out. “Nuclear power plants produce virtually
no greenhouse gas emissions or air pollutants during their operation, and
only very low emissions over their entire life cycle.”

The use of nuclear power can also help member States to alleviate concerns
about volatile fuel prices and security of supply, he said.

He stated that some 30 countries are already using nuclear power and another
30 are considering building their first nuclear power plants, or have started
doing so.

Climate action ‘a necessity and an
opportunity,’ says UN chief, urging
world to rally behind Paris accord

30 May 2017 – Highlighting the seriousness of the impact of climate change on
the planet and its inhabitants, United Nations Secretary-General António
Guterres today called for sustained action to meet the global challenge and
to ensure a peaceful and sustainable future for all.

“The effects of climate change are dangerous and they are accelerating,”
Secretary-General Guterres told a gathering of students, business leaders and
academics at the New York University Stern School of Business.

“It is absolutely essential that the world implements the Paris Agreement [on
climate change] – and that we fulfil that duty with increased ambition,” he
underscored, recalling the ground breaking agreement that entered into force
last November.

The Agreement calls on countries to combat climate change and to accelerate
and intensify the actions and investments needed for a sustainable low carbon
future, and to adapt to the increasing impacts of climate change.

It also aims to strengthen the ability of countries to deal with the impacts
of climate change and calls for scaled up financial flows, a new technology
framework and an enhanced capacity-building framework to support action by
developing countries and the most vulnerable countries in line with their own
national objectives.

Science ‘is beyond doubt’
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Underlining that science behind climate change “is beyond doubt,” Mr.
Guterres said:

“As the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change put it: ‘Human influence on
the climate system is clear. The more we disrupt our climate, the more we
risk severe, pervasive and irreversible impacts,’” he said, recalling that
global temperatures have been rising, year after year, and that that last
year was the hottest on record.

Furthermore, there are fears that the melt of sea ice and glaciers due to
rising temperatures will have deep and far reaching impact: droughts and dry
spells will last longer, while natural disasters like floods and hurricanes
will be even more destructive.

Impacts of these catastrophic events, Mr. Guterres noted, would be felt in
all corners of the world and in all sectors of the economy.

Informing of his intention to convene a dedicated climate summit in 2019 to
reach the critical first review of implementation of the Paris Agreement, the
UN chief called on all, including those who might hold divergent perspectives
on climate change to engage with him on the way forward.

Green business is good business

He also pointed to the opportunities that climate action can provide, such as
through the creation of jobs and increased economic growth. It is thus, not
surprising, that many private corporations, including major oil and gas
companies have adopted climate action.

“They know that green business is good business. It is not just the right
thing to do, it is the smart thing to do,” he highlighted.

Five-point action plan

Laying out a five-point action plan to mobilize the world for climate action,
the UN chief underscored that he will intensify political engagement with
countries to increase efforts to limit temperature rise to well below 2
degree-Celsius and as close as possible to 1.5 degree-Celsius, the first
point.

He also said that he would engage more with Governments and major actors,
including the coal, oil and gas industries, to accelerate the global
transition to sustainable energy, and committed stronger support by the
entire UN development system to Governments as they strive to meet climate
commitments and achieve the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development and the
Sustainable Development Goals (SDGs), especially at the country level.

“That is where true change will be achieved,” he said.

The UN chief also said that he will work to with UN Member States mobilize
national and international resources for adaptation, resilience, and the
implementation of national climate action plans, and called for new and
strengthened partnerships, including with the private sector and through
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North-South, South-South and triangular cooperation.

Further in his remarks, the Secretary-General cautioned that failure to act
on combatting climate change would in turn harm the countries themselves for
their inaction.

“Those who fail to bet on the green economy will be living in a grey future
[but] those who embrace green technologies will set the gold standard for
economic leadership in the twenty-first century.”

Sri Lanka: UN agency deploys rapid
assessment teams to assist in wake of
monsoon floods, landslides

30 May 2017 – According to Sri Lanka’s Disaster Management Centre (DMC), the
South Asian country is combatting floods and mudslides in the wake of
Tropical Cyclone Mora, while the United Nations Migration Agency (IOM) today
deployed three rapid assessment teams to the most affected districts, where
some 177 people have died and 109 remain missing.

Secretary-General António Guterres said he was “deeply concerned by the
devastating impact caused by Cyclone Mora on Sri Lanka and Bangladesh,”
adding that the UN stood “ready to scale up its support to the government-led
response efforts in both countries.”

Since heavy rains on Friday, most of the deaths were caused by landslides.

In a press statement, IOM maintained that while its teams travel to the four
worst-hit districts of Ratnapura, Galle, Matara and Kalutara – in the south
and centre of the country – the Government indicated that over 768 houses
have been destroyed and 5,869 partially damaged while 80,409 people were
temporarily displaced to 361 safe locations. More than half the displaced are
located in Rathnapura district, where more rain is forecast today.

Sri Lanka’s National Building Research Organization also issued warnings of
further landslides in a number of districts, including Kegalle and Ratnapura,
where IOM provided shelter assistance to flood and landslide-affected
communities last year.

In recent weeks, over half a million people in 15 districts of the country’s
south and central regions have been affected by abnormally heavy monsoon
rains.

The flooding is believed to be the worst since May 2003, when a similarly
powerful monsoon from the southwest destroyed 10,000 homes and killed 250
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people, according to IOM.

“When the rain has eased on Sunday and Monday, rescue workers used the break
in the weather to deliver much-needed aid to the worst-hit areas. But many
villages remain inundated and cut off from basic services,” said the UN’s
migration agency.

Rescue operations led by the Sri Lankan military are continuing and the DMC
has already identified an urgent need for drinking water and non-food relief
items, including shelter.

Sri Lanka’s Health Ministry is also deploying mobile health units and will
introduce vector control measures to combat expected outbreaks of mosquito-
borne dengue fever, which often follows flooding. Displaced people living in
emergency shelters are particularly vulnerable.

The Sri Lankan Government has appealed for international assistance and,
according to media reports, three Indian naval ships carrying relief supplies
arrived in Sri Lanka on Saturday and Sunday. China, the United States and
Pakistan have also provided assistance.

‘We are not close’ to urgently needed
peace deal in Yemen, UN envoy tells
Security Council

30 May 2017 – The United Nations envoy for Yemen today stressed an urgent
need for a peace agreement by the warring sides in the country, but confessed
that “we are not close” to such an accord due to the failure of the key
parties to compromise.

“The reluctance of the key parties to embrace the concessions needed for
peace, or even discuss them, remains extremely troubling,” said Ismael Ould
Cheikh Ahmed, the Secretary-General’s Special Envoy for Yemen, at a Security
Council briefing on the situation in the country. “Yemenis are paying a price
for their needless delay.”

The envoy updated the Council on his recent efforts to broker an agreement
that would avert a possible attack by the pro-Government forces on the
critical port city of Hodeidah, controlled by the rebel Houthis.

Mr. Ould Cheikh Ahmed warned that the spread of fighting to the city would
lead to a devastating loss of civilian life and infrastructure, and threaten
the flow of food and medical supplies through the port and bring further
suffering to the Yemeni people.
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“So far, we managed to avert military action in Al Hodeidah,” he said, but
expressed regret that the Ansarallah – General People’s Congress delegation
in the capital, Sana’a, did not meet him to discuss the framework for such an
agreement.

Civil society’s calls for peace “falling on deaf ears”

“I very much regret to inform this Council that the call for peace from
Yemeni women and civil society and the international community is still
falling on deaf ears,” he said.

He said he has proposed an agreement which avoid military clashes in Hodeida
that should be negotiated in parallel with an agreement to ensure the
resumption of salary payments nationally to all civil servants.

“An agreement on Hodeida and salaries should be just a first step towards a
national cessation of hostilities and renewed discussion of a comprehensive
agreement. Yet even serious negotiations of these first steps have been slow
to start,” he said.

The envoy said that pro-Government forces are attempting to make progress on
the western coastline of Taiz governorate – from Al-Dhubab and Al-Mokha
towards Al-Hodeidah port and inland towards Taiz city.

An assessment mission carried out by humanitarian agencies in early April
found that Al-Dhubab was largely empty due to widespread destruction of
infrastructure and contamination by unexploded ordnance and landmines. In Al-
Mokha, an estimated 40 per cent of houses and infrastructure have been
damaged by the fighting.

Violence has also continued in Hajjah governorate and the border area between
Yemen and Saudi Arabia.

The persistent military action is leading to an increased militarization of
the Yemeni population, extensive proliferation of weapons, and widespread use
of deadly landmines, the envoy warned.

On the humanitarian front, he said seven million Yemenis are at risk of
famine, and half of Yemen’s population lacks access to clean water,
sanitation and hygiene services. The latest outbreak of cholera has led to
more than 500 deaths and over 60,000 suspected cases in 19 governorates.

Less than 45 per cent of medical facilities are functioning and medicines for
diabetes, hypertension, cancer and other chronic diseases are in short
supply.

“I urge the Council to strongly convey to the parties that they need to
engage immediately with the United Nations to agree on steps to avoid further
bloodshed, to halt the slide towards famine and to re-commit to a peaceful
end to the war,” he said.



Situation in Yemen a result of international community’s inaction

Also speaking at the Council meeting today was Emergency Relief Coordinator
and Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs Stephen O’Brien, who
said that the people of Yemen are being subjected to deprivation, disease and
death as the world watches.

Stephen O’Brien, Under-Secretary-General for Humanitarian Affairs and
Emergency Relief Coordinator, briefs the Security Council on the humanitarian
situation in Yemen. UN Photo/Evan Schneider

He stressed that “this is not an unforeseen or coincidental result of forces
beyond our control” but rather it is a direct consequence of actions of the
parties and supporters of the conflict and “sadly, a result of inaction –
whether due to inability or indifference – by the international community.”

In just the last month, twice as many people were suffering from suspected
cholera cases compared to those in the last six months combined. According to
estimates, 150,000 cases are projected for the next six months, in addition
to the broadly 60,000 current suspected cases since late April, with 500
associated deaths.

The UN and partners urgently scaled up assistance, quadrupling the number of
diarrhoea treatment centres in the last month and established 136 oral
rehydration corners, he said, also noting that synchronised efforts in water,
sanitation and health are in place to ensure a comprehensive and holistic
response, including a nationwide awareness campaign.

On Hudaydah Port, Mr. O’Brien said it is a lifeline for Yemen, being the
primary point of entry for commercial and humanitarian imports into the
country, which historically is 80 to 90 per cent dependent on imported food
staples.

“It is also the only port in Yemen that can handle fuel, and bulk and
containerized cargo at scale,” he said, appealing to Member States to ensure
that all efforts are made to keep the port open and operating.

“An attack on Hudaydah is not in the interest of any party, as it will
directly and irrevocably drive the Yemeni population further into starvation
and famine,” he said.

DR Congo approves use of Ebola vaccine
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to counter outbreak; UN-trained
volunteers to educate local
populations

30 May 2017 – To contain the latest outbreak of the Ebola virus in the
Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC), the United Nations Children’s Fund
(UNICEF) provided technical support to 145 volunteers of the Congolese Red
Cross and community health workers to deliver lifesaving information to local
populations in remote areas along the Central African Republic border.

“Working in close collaboration with health workers and communities was the
best way to inform the public quickly about protection measures against
Ebola, and to prevent propagation of the disease,” said Christophe Boulierac,
UNICEF spokesperson, during a regular briefing in Geneva.

Under the coordination of national health authorities, and in collaboration
with the World Health Organization (WHO), UNICEF trained on how to chlorinate
water and disinfect homes to avoid the spread of the disease, as well as on
the importance of hand washing and ways to adapt local burial practices to
reduce contamination risks.

Encouraging people to visit their local health centre in case of illness
during the epidemic, the DRC Government decided to make the health services
available free of charge in the affected health zone of Likati.

In addition, a European Union-funded flight helped UNICEF send supplies and
medicines to health facilities in the Likati area.

“It was a very hard-to-reach area and teams could only access it by
motorcycle and on foot. This limited propagation of the disease, but also
presented an additional challenge for bringing in medical supplies,” Mr.
Boulierac elaborated.

“As of 29 May, there were 19 Ebola cases, out of which two were laboratory-
confirmed, four were probable and 13 suspected,” said WHO spokesperson
Christian Lindmeier. “Out of those 19 cases, there were four deaths, out of
which only one was laboratory-confirmed and one was probable.”

He also stated that as of that same time, there were still 294 contacts under
follow-up, and as many cases had already been dismissed, it was important to
look into various other options.

“A number of diseases could be responsible, such as hepatitis B, hepatitis C,
hepatitis E, yellow fever, shigella, typhoid, dengue, and salmonella.
Individual cases in the different villages could have different pathogens,”
he explained.

Asked about vaccination, Mr. Lindmeier said the protocol for the possible
ring vaccination had been formally approved by the national regulatory
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authorities and the DRC Government with Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF) along
with WHO support.

He added that other partners were working on detailed readiness planning for
experimental vaccine use, to deploy as soon as possible, if needed.

The international vaccine deployment and cold chain shipment to DRC was not
advised at this point, as there were only two confirmed Ebola cases and no
new cases had been seen for a while now, he pointed out.

“There is no automatic trigger point for the ring vaccination, but the moment
there would be a new case it would be looked at very carefully,” he said.

The authorities, MSF and WHO and partners were in constant contact on this.


